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[bookmark: _GoBack]	REGULAR MEETING OF THE GREENBELT CITY COUNCIL held January 9, 2006.
Mayor Davis called the meeting to order at 8:12 p.m. 
ROLL CALL was answered by Councilmembers Konrad E. Herling, Leta M. Mach, Edward V. J. Putens, Rodney M. Roberts, and Mayor Judith F. Davis.

ALSO PRESENT were Michael P. McLaughlin, City Manager; John F. Shay, Jr., City Solicitor; David E. Moran, Assistant City Manager; and Kathleen Gallagher, City Clerk.

Mayor Davis asked that everyone observe a moment of silence in honor of residents Rose Haber, Michael Paul Zukauskas, George Ellers, and Greenbelt Pioneer Julius Joseph Andrus. She then led the pledge of allegiance to the flag.
CONSENT AGENDA: Ms. Mach asked to remove the minutes of the work session of December 14, 2005, from the consent agenda. It was moved by Mr. Putens and seconded by Mr. Herling that the consent agenda be approved as amended. The motion passed 5-0.
Council thereby took the following actions:
MINUTES OF COUNCIL MEETINGS
- Interview, December 12, 2005
- Regular Meeting, December 12, 2005
- Legislative Dinner, December 19, 2005
- Work Session, December 21, 2005
Approved as presented.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Recycling & Environment Advisory Committee, Communication, 12/13/05 (Trash Free Potomac River Initiative): Council received this report and approved implementation of the committee’s recommendation that the City become a signatory and participate in the activities of this COG initiative as needed.

INSTITUTIONAL NETWORK BYLAWS – APPROVAL OF BYLAWS: The City Council approved the amended I-Net bylaws.
ADVISORY GROUP REAPPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS: Council made the following reappointments
Joseph F. Griffith Employee Relations Board
Neal Barnett Recycling & Environment Advisory Committee
Maggie Cahalan Recycling & Environment Advisory Committee
Booker T. Hughes Senior Citizens Advisory Committee
Pearl E. Siegel Senior Citizens Advisory Committee.
 
Council further accepted with regret the resignations of Phyllis Budin and Denna Lambert from the Senior Citizens Advisory Committee and of Robert Schafer from the Arts Advisory Board.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Ms. Mach asked to add an advisory group appointment as item #20. It was then moved by Mr. Putens and seconded by Mr. Herling that the agenda be approved as amended. The motion passed 5-0.
PRESENTATIONS
Plaque from the National League of Cities: Council received a plaque that had been sent by the National League of Cities (NLC) marking Greenbelt’s 25 years of membership in the organization.
State Task Force on Common-Ownership Communities: Derek Thompson, 7116 Ora Glen Court, briefed Council on the mission of this task force, which was established by the state legislature last year under Senate Bill 229 to address certain issues of mutual concern to residential condominiums, cooperatives, and homeowner associations, including: education and training needs of the boards and owners; alternative dispute resolution services; desirability of adopting provisions of the Uniform Common Interest Ownership Act (1994); aging communities; collection of assessments; and resale issues by owners. Mr. Thompson said that as the only representative from Prince George’s County, he is actively seeking input from communities in Greenbelt and the broader area. Ms. Mach encouraged him to make a particular effort to represent cooperatives well, since he is likely to be the only member of the task force with any exposure to the philosophy and operation of co-ops. Mayor Davis encouraged him to make a presentation at a board meeting of Greenbelt Homes, Inc. 
Presentation by Lions Club: Club President Harvey Hauptman presented an $800 check from the Lions Club to the City for use by the Recreation Department in purchasing new folding tables. He also gave an overview of the ongoing projects of the club. Council thanked him for the donation. 
PETITIONS AND REQUESTS: Joan Falcão, 114 Julian Court, wanted to ask a series of questions related to the Greenbelt Station development. Since this topic was not on the agenda, the Mayor suggested that she read the questions aloud and then submit them in writing for later response. Since the posing of the questions necessitated commentary, it was eventually determined that the questions should be given to the City Clerk for referral to staff for response.
Bill Cornett, 38 Lakeside Drive, appeared to ask that the City review its code for the regulation of boating on Greenbelt Lake. He said that the requirement that children under 12 have someone over 18 in the boat did not take into account one-person boats such as kayaks. He also asked that the requirements for posting registration numbers be reviewed for whitewater boats, since the numbers cannot be placed on the boat visibly. It was agreed that the matter would be referred to the Park & Recreation Advisory Board; if the board recommends revisions, there will be further review by the Police Department. 
MINUTES OF COUNCIL MEETINGS - Work Session, December 14, 2005: Ms. Mach asked to clarify that at this meeting she had expressed her appreciation for the value of having the elementary and middle schools in the same building but in separate wings. The Mayor also asked that it be noted that Ann Harris Davidson of Berwyn Heights had been present at this work session. With those changes, it was moved by Mr. Herling and seconded by Mr. Putens that this set of minutes be approved. The motion passed 5-0.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS
Mr. McLaughlin announced that a new brochure on recycling and refuse would soon be distributed to all City customers. He provided information on the certification of Police Department K-9 patrols. He also announced that the annexation of the State of Maryland property at Greenbelt Station would be effective on Thursday of this week if no petition was received by then.
Ms. Mach and Mayor Davis both offered kudos and thanks to Patti Brothers and the Recreation and Public Works staff for a successful Greenbelt New Year event, which was attended by 779 people.
Mayor Davis reported on the annual COG Membership and Awards Luncheon on December 14 and remarked that later this week she would hand over the gavel to the new COG chair. She described a December 18 Greenbelt Concert Band concert. She also said she had participated in a Community Development Block Grant group meeting on December 19, on which evening the City Council hosted its Legislative Dinner for its state delegation.
LEGISLATION 
A Resolution for the Negotiated Purchase of Information Technology Services for the Installation and Continued Maintenance of Public Safety Laptop Software 
Mayor Davis read the agenda comments. Mr. Putens introduced the resolution for second reading and moved its adoption. Ms. Mach seconded the motion. Mr. McLaughlin commented that the vendor had successfully completed its work but there was still a software problem that remained to work out.
ROLL CALL:
Mr. Herling - yes
Ms. Mach - yes
Mr. Putens - yes
Mr. Roberts - yes
Mayor Davis - yes
The resolution was declared adopted (Resolution No. 994, Book 8).
A Resolution to Negotiate the Purchase of Repairs to the Kalwall Roof Panels and Motorized Roof Mechanisms over the Indoor Pool Section of the Aquatic and Fitness Center from Structures Unlimited, Inc., of Manchester, New Hampshire
Mayor Davis read the agenda comments. Ms. Mach introduced the resolution for second reading and moved its adoption. Mr. Putens seconded the motion.
Alan Turnbull, 45-H Ridge Road, asked why the work needed to be done in the spring, rather than in the summer when residents could use the outdoor pool instead. Mr. McLaughlin said he would find out if that option had been explored.
ROLL CALL: 
Mr. Herling - yes
Ms. Mach - yes
Mr. Putens - yes
Mr. Roberts - yes
Mayor Davis - yes
The resolution was declared adopted (Resolution No. 995, Book 8).
A Resolution to Approve the Municipal Livable Communities Initiative Grant Application 
Mayor Davis read the agenda comments. Mr. Putens introduced the resolution for second reading and moved its adoption. Mr. Herling seconded the motion.
ROLL CALL:
Mr. Herling - yes
Ms. Mach - yes
Mr. Putens - yes
Mr. Roberts - yes
Mayor Davis - yes
The resolution was declared adopted (Resolution No. 996, Book 8).
A Resolution to Negotiate the Purchase of a Skid Steer Loader from Metro Bobcat Sales of Forestville, Maryland 

Mayor Davis read the agenda comments. Mr. Putens introduced the resolution for second reading and moved its adoption. Ms. Mach seconded the motion.
ROLL CALL: 
Mr. Herling - yes
Ms. Mach - yes
Mr. Putens - yes
Mr. Roberts - yes
Mayor Davis - yes
The resolution was declared adopted (Resolution No. 997, Book 8).
GREENBELT MIDDLE SCHOOL – CONCEPT PLANS: The Mayor read the agenda comments. Present were José Morales, County Board of Education; Bob Kuntz, Director of Planning and Architectural Services; Dan Kaiser, Manager for Design and Construction, Planning; and Adrian King, rchitect, Planning, Prince George’s County School System. Mr. Kuntz said that they had been asked to return with other configurations of the design they presented at last month’s work session for Greenbelt Middle School (GMS). One revised drawing, which they recommended, indicated modest changes to allow for more green space and show the gym wing of the historic structure. The other revised drawing showed a more radical shift of the new building toward the southwest corner of the lot. With regard to the latter, he described some of the increased costs associated with the drop in elevation. He said this iteration did allow for more green space but also created some other problems and required a new bus entrance. Mr. King added that storm water management would also create greater challenges with this configuration because the building was at the lowest point of the lot.
Mr. Roberts said he had heard concerns from some parents and teachers regarding putting the lementary and middle schools together. Ms. Mach said she had also heard from some parents and teachers commenting on the advantages of having the two together, including having more siblings on the same campus. She asked about the capacity of the new building. Mr. Kuntz said 800 for the elementary school and 1,000 for the middle school. Ms. Mach noted that figures of 900 and 1,200 had been given at the December work session as the maximum sizes for this facility, and she asked if the building could really accommodate that many. Mr. King said the building might accommodate that many but that those numbers would exceed what was desirable for learning.
Mr. Putens questioned using the historic structure for regional administrators and said he would prefer to have space there for such community programs as tutoring. Mayor Davis agreed that she would rather not have regional coordinators in that space except for the local one. She said she would prefer to keep he schools farther from Greenbelt Road and also thought the ball fields were needed as a buffer between the school and Beltway Plaza.
Mr. Roberts said he was concerned with maintaining the existing forest, not with creating space for replanting. He asked if both schools could be placed at the current site of Springhill Lake Elementary (SLE), noting that doing so would solve a lot of problems. Mr. Kuntz replied that AIMCO had said definitively that they need the low-lying site of the current school for a pond during construction.
Mr. Herling said this was only part of the picture since an additional school site would be needed to accommodate the increased number of school-aged children from the new development. The Mayor asked what the Board of Education anticipated doing about that. Mr. Kuntz said Greenbelt Station would require another school, perhaps in combination with College Park. Mayor Davis emphasized to Mr. orales that this needed to be decided soon.
Mr. Morales said the existing SLE site is not large enough for both schools. Either both must go on the GMS property, or they can keep SLE where it is and apply the funding to renovating GMS. He commented that Greenbelt had “given the historic part back” to the school system.
Mr. Roberts said he still was not buying the idea that there cannot be a centralized school simply because AIMCO wants the existing spot. He said the design of the property is a clean slate, and there should be more alternatives than just one for a centrally located site.
Mr. Morales said he wanted it on the record that the School Board had not promised AIMCO that site.
Alan Turnbull, 45-H Ridge Road, said he was very concerned that this plan represented the bundling of several bad ideas. He said any historic context of this building had long since been lost because of the onfiguration of Kenilworth and the beltway exit. He said this site is right on the highway and essentially “a strip mall.” He said the environment was entirely different from the current SLE site where children walk to school.
David Lange, 12 Pinecrest Court, said that in addition to other problems, there seemed not to be the same involvement from the principals in the process as had been the case when Greenbelt Elementary School was built. Mr. Kuntz said they would bring in a wider group of stakeholders when they reach the schematic design stage.
Jeffrey Morisette, 6-K Ridge Road, a member of the Advisory Committee on Education (ACE), said ACE members had been left with unanswered questions at the end of the work session. He said he had just learned this school would not serve Greenbelt Station and that he was not clear on what the understanding between the school system and AIMCO was. He said he thought another work session was needed to include all the stakeholders, as well as the principals.
Ann Harris Davidson, Berwyn Heights, described the overall success of K-8 buildings and said she did not think putting the schools together was a problem. She stressed the importance of having land on which to put schools, however, and said that if land could not be put aside at Greenbelt Station, the school system should think very seriously about any decision to give away ten acres of land inside the beltway.
Lori Morris, County Councilmember Doug Peters’ aide for educational issues, responded that the county had not given anything away. She added that transition space for the middle school had been identified at Greenbelt Aerospace Roads.Mayor Davis asked Mr. Morales if he was operating against a deadline. He said he was not. She said she thought another work session was needed, which should include Metropark and AIMCO, as well as the county representatives. 
DEMOLITION OF JAYCEES’ CLUBHOUSE: Mayor Davis read the agenda comments. She mentioned a recently expressed interest from the CERT team in storing equipment at the clubhouse, but she said a trailer would probably better serve that purpose. Mr. Roberts asked if some or all of the playground equipment at St. Hugh’s could be moved out of the wooded area to that site, since he believed the increased compacting of the ground was causing distress to the trees. He said that although he generally preferred not to raze buildings that could possibly be used, in this instance it would be worth it if it would benefit the woods. Alan Turnball spoke against tearing the building down, saying he thought he City had not made a great enough effort to stabilize it or to find a tenant willing to invest in rehabilitating it. It was moved by Mr. Herling and seconded by Ms. Mach that Council approve the demolition of the former Jaycees’ Clubhouse building. The motion carried 4-1 (Roberts).

STATE LEGISLATION - PG 414-06 (SECURITY AT PRINCE GEORGE’S COUNTY SHOPPING CENTERS): The Mayor read the agenda comments and added that the legislative committee at the Prince George’s County Municipal Association had placed the matter on hold until the bill was amended. She said objections had been raised by a number of owners of smaller shopping centers who believed there would be significant impact. David Moran spoke to say that staff was concerned that the bill was too “one-size fits all” in its approach and did not give enough discretion to owners to determine what was needed at their centers. Mr. Roberts made a motion that, when it is available, staff solicit comments on the amended bill from the owners of Greenway Center and Beltway Plaza prior to discussion by Council. The motion was seconded by Mr. Herling and passed 5-0.
APPOINTMENT TO ADVISORY GROUP: Ms. Mach moved the appointment of Joan Falcão to the Park & Recreation Advisory Board. Mr. Putens seconded the motion, which passed 5-0.
MEETINGS: Council reviewed the meeting schedule. It was announced that the January 11 meeting on the draft Labor Code would be an executive session rather than a work session.
ADJOURNMENT: A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Ms. Mach and seconded by Mr. Roberts. The motion carried 5-0. The Mayor adjourned the regular meeting of January 9, 2006, at 11:10 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Kathleen Gallagher
City Clerk
"I hereby certify that the above and foregoing is a true and correct report of the regular meeting of the City Council of Greenbelt, Maryland, held January 9, 2006.@
Judith F. Davis
Mayor
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